September 15, 2008
The Honorable Arnold Schwarzenegger

Governor

State of California

State Capitol

Sacramento, California 95814

Re: SB 1298 -- California Education Information
Dear Governor Schwarzenegger:

I write to request your signature on a measure that takes the first significant steps toward establishing a longitudinally-linked education data system for California, Senate Bill (SB) 1298.
As you know, we don’t yet have the information we need to assess the quality of state education policy and investments.  This is the oft-repeated conclusion of our very best education policy research, including the “Getting Down to Facts,” “Students First,” and “Closing the Achievement Gap” reports.  It is also the conclusion of the LA Times, Mercury News, Sacramento Bee, Contra Costa Times and the Press Enterprise editorial boards and a wide variety of education stakeholders.
Though we improved considerably with the recent creation of California’s premier K-12 education data systems -- known colloquially as CalPADS and CalTIDES -- these databases, standing alone, can’t tell us whether or not the kids we educate in California schools actually go on to get good jobs or if they succeed in college.  
To really understand the success (or failures) of California schools we need to link K-12 data systems with data systems in other education segments – like higher education – and with non-education data systems, such as those in our workforce and foster care systems.  
Senate Bill 1298, the “Education Data and Information Act of 2008,” takes the first significant steps toward this goal.  It does so in three relatively low-cost ways, by:
1. Directing the State Chief Information Office (CIO), in consultation with educators and education policymakers, to prepare a strategy plan outlining a clear technical path for linkages;
2. Requiring the various education segments to begin using a common student identifier, so that once a governance structure and technical architecture are in place we can begin linking records from pre-k through the university with relative ease and speed; and,
3. Convening a bi-cameral, bi-partisan working group to decide the best the governance structure for the linked education data system, when it’s complete.
In addition to these steps, SB 1298 also provides immediate access to non-personally identifiable data that is in the system currently, so researchers can begin analyzing that information now.
Given its importance to workforce development, pre-k, and special populations policy, SB 1298 has gathered an impressively broad coalition of support, including the Bay Area Council, Public Advocates and Children Now.  A packet of support letters is attached, so you can see the breadth of this partnership for yourself.
Under your leadership we have made tremendous progress on state education data systems over the past few years.  Recognizing that this is a tight budget year, now is not the time to stall out or forfeit progress.  If anything, the difficult decisions that our budget crisis presents can only underscore the value of meaningful data to the policy and decision making processes.
I respectfully request your signature on SB 1298.
Sincerely,

S. Joseph Simitian

State Senator, 11th District

cc:
Paul Navarro


Chris Kahn


Michael Prosio
